STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

March 2, 2015 – 2:00 PM

Smyrna Rest Area, Smyrna
PRESENT:  Ann Phillips, Chair-Parent/Family Voices; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Andrew Burdan, BIAD; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Kristen Cosden, DDC; Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. duPont Hospital; Debbie Dunlap, Parent/BIAD; Dr. Katie Freeman, DSCYF/DPBHS; Jody Hougentogler, Parent; Sharon Lyons, BIAD; Dyanne Simpson, DSAMH; Lucinda Williams, BIAD; and Kyle Hodges, Staff.
ABSENT:  Brian Hartman, Vice-Chair; Felicia Connor, Open Door, Inc.; William Farley, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Tracey Landmann, BIAD; Gigi Law, Parent; Chris Long, DHSS/DDDS; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Cindy Mercer, DSAAPD; Carolyn Morris, DSAAPD; Ron Sarg, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Liz Schantz, Advocate; Tiffany Stewart, Point of Hope; Leah Woodall, DPH; Sybil White (for Wendy Strauss) and Maria Zakula, BIAD. 
Guests:  Kristen Isaac/Dana Thompson (Christiana Care)
CALL TO ORDER:
Ann called the meeting to order at 2:05 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

none
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the December 1, 2014 minutes as submitted.  
BUSINESS

ACCEL Presentation
Ann introduced Kristen and Dana from Christiana Care.  Kristen stated that Ann is part of their Community Advisory Committee and thanked her for inviting them today.  Kristen gave a brief background on her position as a research assistant.  She explained that Delaware received an ACCEL grant and it involves four organizations (University of Delaware, Nemours, Christiana Care Health System, and Medical University of South Carolina (serving as mentor).  The purpose of the grant is to do community engaged research.  The focus is on accelerating research, mentoring, partnership, career development and outreach, including community-based research.  She commented that 18,000 articles and 26,000 journals are published yearly, but are not read widespread.  She stated that much of the research being done has a global interest, but not a local interest.  ACCEL is intended to provide research that is a priority to the community.  ACCEL has seven overarching themes covered:  Maternal & Child Health, Cardiovascular, Cancer, Stroke, Rehabilitation, Obesity and Tobacco Use.  Many topics are under these themes.  Kristen provided the following facts relative to Delaware:

· There are 112,000 deaths each year associated to obesity on a national level.  Delaware has the 13th highest obesity rate, with 64% of adults who are obese or overweight and 41% of children who are obese or overweight.  
· One in four deaths in the U.S. is caused by cardiovascular disease.  In Delaware, it is the second leading cause of death.

· Delaware is ranked in the lower 25 for unintended pregnancies (ranked 1st).

· 3rd highest in infant mortality.
· 13th highest in cancer.
· 15th highest in pre-term births.
· 21st highest to tobacco use.
· 25th highest in cardiovascular death.  

Kristen said the goal is to lower these statistics.  She spoke about brain injuries in regard to concussions and that policy or equipment changes are research going into practice.  She added that it can take up to 17 years to translate research into the community.  The goal of ACCEL is to get community input and disseminate research found.  She gave an example of community involvement and spoke about the ACE Awards.  This award is a $20,000 research award in which a community investigator is paired with an academic investigator and doing community-based research; this is community driven research and of interest to the community.  They have many other mechanisms to obtain funding to do research.  They are trying to facilitate these partnerships and growth in research.  Kristen spoke about three key stakeholders:  community stakeholders, health care providers and academic researchers.  They provide resources, networking opportunities, for example, networking lunches.  She explained that networking lunches are held the 2nd Thursday of every month (usually at the U/D-Star Campus-Room 111); it provides an opportunity for community members as well as academic researchers to discuss research that is of similar interest, what kind of improvement they want to see, and what kind of research they want done for the community.  The next networking lunch is scheduled for April 9, 2015, 12 noon–1 pm (lunch is provided).  Dr. Brad Sandella will be the lead person.  Lunches can extend over into additional meetings as needed.  Ann commented how beneficial it was to sit with the researchers and the importance of the researchers hearing the community perspective.  Kristen commented that if people had data and were not sure how to analyze it, their epidemiologist/biostatistician can be of assistance.  She stated that the resources can be accessed on the website, but registration is required.  The website link is:  www.de-ctr.org.  Debbie asked if topics discussed previously are listed on the website.  Kristin stated that a community engagement and outreach website is currently being developed which will be more community friendly.  Kristen stated that ACCEL has been in Delaware for three years and continues to grow.     

Jane asked how they ensure the presence of community and academic researchers.  Kristen explained that invitations are sent, with key people identified in the community, as well as people already doing research, who may invite their colleagues.  She gave examples of topics covered during the networking lunches.  They usually have 20 people attend and have video-conferencing available.  Kristen stated that there is an upcoming networking lunch on concussions; she will provide specific information on this.    Ann spoke about concussion information presented at the last community engagement meeting.  There is a free interactive conference scheduled on May 18, 2015 at the Chase Center in Wilmington.  She stated that about 250 people will attend, including community engaged researchers and community organization representatives.  
Jane asked about ACCEL being a funding source for research.  Dana explained that they provide funding for research, and awards are offered once a year.  A Call for Proposals for the ACE Awards will be published on April 13th and there will have a one-hour informational webinar on May 6, 2015.  Applications are accepted until September 19, 2015.  Ann asked if one of the four stakeholders have to be one of the researchers.  Kristen commented that this is being worked out and it would be beneficial to have one of them as a mentor, but they do not have to be the lead on the project.  She gave an example of a recent ACE Award where two academic researchers are paired with a Division of Public Health representative; they are looking at the Youth Tobacco Survey and how to include youth with disabilities.  Kyle spoke of his and others’ involvement with the Health Equity Plan, headed by Eileen Sparling.  
Debbie asked what the typical amount is for a grant and asked if the webinar would provide assistance on grant writing.  Kristen will take this back to the person who is working on the ACE Awards.  Kristen spoke about the curriculum requirement in order to receive the award.  This year it involved eight weeks with 2 hour curriculum covering topics such as logic model design, research design, how to approach your populations and how to do different analyses.  This is recorded and she will send information on how to access these.  The ACE award is usually $20,000; they have pilot grants of $80,000.  There are five components of the grant, including researching and science (epidemiology, biostatisticians and research design), mentoring, career and training.                             
Kyle will forward their presentation to everyone via email.  He will also send Kristen and Dana the Brain Injury Membership list.  Ann thanked Kristen and Dana for their presentation.  She added that several Committee members are interested in attending the networking lunch and look forward to getting more information on the ACE Award.         
Title V Maternal and Child Health Survey & Needs Assessment
Ann spoke about the Title V Maternal and Child Health Survey & Needs Assessment.  She stated that this assessment is conducted every five years.  Every year Title V applies for State block grant funding, but the Maternal & Child Health Bureau (federal) is changing how needs and priorities are looked at.  They are telling states they can pick their priorities as long as they have one or two with children with special health care needs are included, and this can be restricted to a specific disability.  Ann stated that this is alarming and the only way to change how programming is done is if they get the numbers that we say exist and that they will be hurt if the money goes elsewhere.  Ann stated that those who represent people with disabilities need to show up on the needs assessments or the money will not be there for them.  She stated that it used to be that 30% of the federal budget was required and that is going away.  Ann spoke about the need to refine some of the questions on the Needs Assessment and provided an example of people being asked if they have access to a medical home and not knowing what that means.  Ann added that they are trying to explain the questions prior to filling out the assessment.  Ann stated that there is nothing on the Needs Assessment about brain injury, but there is something about injury and prevention; she wrote something in the comment box.  A question was asked where families can be directed to fill out the survey.  Ann will provide this information to Kyle for distribution.  Ann added that most of the needs assessments are being completed electronically and others are being done in focus groups; she will send out the dates for the focus groups.  She noted that there is a short window of opportunity to complete the assessments.  

Kyle spoke about a recent Health Care Committee meeting, and it was stated that professional stakeholder’s surveys had been sent.  Ann has been in contact with Kate Tullis (DPH) who is refining the questions.    Debbie asked for a summary of the Needs Assessment.  Ann explained that Title V and the Maternal Child Health Programs include anything affecting mothers and children.  There is a Division under this for Children with Special Health Care Needs.  There is no program, but there is funding available.  Ann gave an example of funding for Family Shade who gave contracts to providers.  Ann stated that the federal perspective is that children with special health care needs are everything and will be covered.  Ann stated that the Division was created because this population was forgotten.  Ann fears that their needs will be eliminated.  The age for this population ranges from 0-17 for the most part; other programs serve ages up to age 21.  Ann stated that she has been keeping Kate updated.    
Ann explained what medical home means and that it was defined about 30 years ago by the American Academy of Pediatrics with Maternal & Child Health and Family Voices.  A medical home is a central point of where a family gets their medical care and they are part of the medical team where their desires and wants for their child are respected and followed; it is not following a doctor’s orders.  Along with the doctor, they create coordinated care with the specialists.  The PCP or doctor is at the center.  Ann added that the Delaware Health Care Commission is looking at medical home through the State Innovation Grant as it relates to adults.  Ann stated that it is important not to forget about the children.  Debbie spoke about the number of children who are in the hospital for a few days (from a head injury), return home and are lost in the system; when problems show up later, it is not tracked back to the head injury.  Debbie stated that she would like to see this as one of the Committee’s objectives.  Ann commented that the DDC has a Children’s Committee and can help get the word out.  Ann stated that if families have questions about what medical home means, she explains it.  She said that Kate Tullis is the Director of Children with Special Health Care Needs.  Ann also stated the funding is not supposed to cover administrative costs but it does and they are allowed a certain percentage of funding to cover administrative costs if services are provided.  Kyle commented that the concern is that more is being spent on administrative costs than is what is allowed.  He added that they provided a detailed report at the Health Care Committee and followed-up with a spreadsheet of where dollars are being spent, including administrative costs.  He will share this information.   Ann commented that the problem is that the feds never told them how not to do it.  Ann will get specifics on the Needs Assessment Surveys, and Kyle will follow-up with DPH if needed.  Debbie asked if paper copies are available and said that they could be distributed at the upcoming Brain Injury Conference.  There was discussion on how to disseminate this at the conference.  Ray suggested contacting Doreen Brown at Easter Seal’s Early Intervention Program.  Jane recommended sending the Needs Assessment to the Academy of Pediatrics and the Parent Information Center.              
Legislative Update
Kyle reported on several legislative updates:
· The Youth Concussion Summit was held in November.  There had been discussion on how to expand training to coaches and protocol for other groups outside the DIAA (Delaware Interscholastic Athletic Association).  He spoke about a follow-up meeting with Jane, along with other Nemours staff and Representative Heffernan (who attended the Summit) to discuss background checks on coaches, including protocol.  He said he provided information, and a bill is being drafted.  The draft legislation is expected in mid-March.  Kyle commented that he attended a presentation in which Nemours gave a presentation on the legislation to Kids Count, a legislative body.  He stated that this is a good first step in requiring coaches to have this type of training.  He said that a Youth Advisory Council is still a good idea.  Ann suggested that the ACCEL group could provide some research to increase legislation.  Kyle added that they could provide research on a TBI Registry. 

· ATV (All-Terrain Vehicle) Legislation has been drafted.  He stated that Nemours led this initiative.  The draft legislation requires all ATV operators under 18 to wear a helmet and have no passengers.  Passengers under 18 can only ride regardless of the age of the driver if it is intended by the manufacturer to carry passengers.  There are some exclusions, for example, farm, emergency and military equipment.  Senator Blevins is expected to sponsor this legislation and Representative Longhurst will be asked to be the House sponsor.  Kyle spoke about SCPD’s work on legislation several years ago raising the age of children required to wear helmets while riding a bike from 16 to 18 years of age (on public roads).  He said that ATV’s are mostly used on private property, which may be an obstacle in pushing the legislation forward.                    

BIAD Report
Lucinda spoke about a grant program each year where they award 9 grants of $1,000 each to various organizations to provide concussion prevention education.  Three grants were awarded to coaches to get training in concussion protocols.  Lucinda commented that this out directly out of the Youth Concussion Summit.  Brandywine School District and a Sussex County School District applied.  Kyle commented that school districts should already be required to have this training.  Lucinda explained that this is in addition to the required training and is located off-site.  The other grants were for helmets for youth organizations.  

The Annual Brain Injury Conference’s theme is “Joined Voices, Shared Journeys; The Brain Injury Experience”.  The keynote speaker is Maulik Purohit, MD, MPH.  He will be speaking about the effect of sleep and nutrition on brain injury.  There will be a panel of providers, including a representative from Health South, two attorneys (social security and guardianship), ADRC, a psychologist from the V.A., a therapist from Christiana Care,   There are four tracks:  Pediatric, Young/Middle Adult, Mature Adult, or Veteran’s.  Lucinda commented that two or three more email blasts will be sent.  Continuing education credits are available.  Governor Markell will be a Special Guest Speaker and DHSS Cabinet Secretary Rita Landgraf will be providing Remarks.  They have 140 confirmed registrations.    
Follow-Up Issues
Kyle spoke about Debbie’s work in getting a better assessment in the cognitive aspect of people with brain injury.  Kyle said that he followed up with DMMA and there will be a follow-up meeting scheduled soon.  Ann commented that we need to see results.  Debbie commented that other states are struggling with the same issue.  She added that it is good to have NASHIA (National Association of State Head Injury Administrators) behind us.  Ann thanked Debbie and Sharon for their tireless efforts in pursuing this issue.  Debbie is planning to contact a person in Maryland where they are also doing Community First Choice Option.  Kyle added that states have this as an option in promoting community-based services and provides a 6 percent enhanced match, which will help sustain Money Follow the Person Program.  He added that Delaware’s Medicaid Office has indicated interest and a series of meetings have been scheduled for the rest of this year.  Debbie stated that there are some very good talking points that refer to brain injury and referred to an article which says that BIAA supports the eligibility criteria that helps states to provide community services to individuals with brain injury who do not exceed 150% of the federal poverty level without determining the level of care.  Some states use nursing home level of care assessments that do not acknowledge that individuals may not be able to conduct activities of daily living without cueing or other appropriate strategies.  These states face functional assessment on direct care giving needs which excludes people with brain injury.  Debbie commented that she thinks we are out of the loop and that cognitive therapy is in the enhanced DHSP; if someone does not qualify for nursing home level of care, they do not get that service.  Comment was made that if a physician says a person does not qualify for long term care, they will not get the service.  

Kyle spoke about follow-up on cognitive therapy services and contacted Dr. Brazen, but has not yet received clarification.  He stated that Debbie had previously attempted to get clarification on this issue from Medicaid and it has not been provided.  Brian also has sent follow-up emails on cognitive services, which appears on the DSHPP (Diamond State Health Plan Plus) Menu of Services.  Kyle commented that Medicaid has been handling major issues.  He suggested that maybe it could be brought up at the assessment meeting.  He will continue to follow-up on this.        
Debbie spoke about CMS and its Final Rule on Community Settings.  Kyle commented that there is a March 7th deadline to submit comments and he will forward the link to Debbie.  States have four years to implement a Plan.  He added that there are a lot of different perspectives and interpretations in the disability community.  CMS will ultimately decide on how they will fund services.   He will forward the link regarding submitting comments to everyone.  He added that SCPD submitted extensive comments; he will forward these to Committee members.  He also said that DDDS conducted focus groups.  Ann commented that the support services need to be in place to be successful.  Ann commented that waivers have pluses and minuses, but people should not have to choose between cognitive or physical services when both are needed.               
Kyle spoke about the PROMISE (Promoting Optimal Mental Health for Individuals through Supports and Empowerment) Program.  Dyanne clarified that it is a waiver to provide home & community-based services for adults with mental health issues.  Kyle spoke about the comments made by SCPD.  One of SCPD’s recommendation was that the target criteria be amended to include major neuro-cognitive disorder due to TBI (Traumatic Brain Injury), but this was declined.  Kyle stated that SCPD followed up with Secretary Landgraf and received an email last week saying that individuals with Acquired Brain Injury (ABI) are eligible for PROMISE if they meet the stated criteria for the PROMISE Program.  She added that individuals with ABI who are not eligible for PROMISE continue to be eligible for Home & Community-Based Support services under the DSHPP Programs.  Kyle would like to discuss this with Brian before following up on this.  Dyanne commented that it came down to what is the primary problem and that individuals can only be in one waiver.  She added that the concept behind the Waiver is that other services can be brought in where they were not available before.  The State’s challenge is how to fold these other things into the community.   She commented that all states are facing this challenge.  Dyanne explained some specifics in the PROMISE Program.  Jane asked about specific services that would be offered, including psychiatrists seeing patients under Medicaid.  Dyanne said that the list of services includes outpatient mental health care.  Also included would be non-medical services, for example, transportation.  Jane commented about the fee schedules being so low that psychiatrists will not accept Medicaid.  Dyanne said that DSAMH will contract with specific providers.  Dyanne said that that are 17 sites that will provide outpatient psychiatric services, including about 8-9 providers.  Dyanne said that the services in the Waiver are still being built, including rate negotiations.  Dyanne stated that there are individuals who are presumptively eligible and already in DSAMH services have transferred into PROMISE, but new services are in the process of being built.  Contracts are currently being negotiated and finalized.  Clients will be referred through DSAMH’s eligibility unit.  Any clinicians can make a referral.    
Meeting Locations
Kyle explained the problems in scheduling meetings at Appoquinimink State Service Center, including scheduling beyond a three-month period.  He said that there was also a problem with scheduling.  He asked if Committee member were comfortable with meeting in Smyrna.  No objections were raised.          
OTHER BUSINESS

none
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Jody announced that March is Brain Injury Awareness Month.  Governor Markell will be presenting a Proclamation at the Brain Injury Conference.  
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:50 pm.  The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 6, 2015, 2 pm, Smyrna Rest Area Conference Room, Smyrna.  
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/Mar15min
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